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SUBJECT/TITLE
An Act relating to workers' compensation

SPONSOR
Steve Nunn

MANDATE SUMMARY

Unit of Government:
X
City;
X
County;
X
Urban County Government

Program/

Office(s) Impacted:
 Fire department

Requirement:
X
Mandatory

Optional

Effect on

Powers & Duties
X
Modifies Existing

Adds New

Eliminates Existing

PURPOSE/MECHANICS

HB 782 requires that the computation of a workers' compensation wage of an injured employee who works an average of 56 hours weekly, including at least one twenty-four hour shift, include overtime compensation.

FISCAL EXPLANATION/BILL PROVISIONS
ESTIMATED COST

The fiscal impact of HB 782 on local governments is indeterminable, although it will affect local governments as employers because benefits are increased for fire fighters and emergency medical technicians (EMTs).  Currently workers' compensation for those employees who work a schedule that averages 56 hours per week with, at least, one twenty-four hours shift is based on 56 hours of regular pay.  HB 782 would require that workers' compensation pay be based on 40 hours of regular pay and 16 hours of overtime pay.  This would increase the overall workers' compensation benefits for fire fighters and EMTs.

Most Kentucky employers are subject to the Workers' Compensation Act and must carry workers' compensation insurance or self-insure, even if they have only one part-time employee.  As employers, local governments self-insure, obtain their insurance coverage through the Kentucky League of Cities (KLC), Kentucky association of Counties (KACo), or purchase their insurance through private companies.  Some entities insure through the Kentucky Employers Mutual Insurance Co. (KEMI).

The increased benefits mandated by this bill would increase workers' compensation costs overall.  An Insurance Underwriter for KLC estimated that those cities that purchase their workers' compensation through KLC would experience a 14.3% increase in premiums for fire fighters and EMTs and an increase in overall workers' compensation premiums of 5%.  On average, for cities who insure through the Kentucky League of Cities, small cities currently pay an average of $19,000 annually, medium size cities pay an average of $93,000 annually and large cities have an annual premium cost of approximately $106,000.  The provisions in this bill would increase the estimated average annual cost for these cities to $19,950 for small cities, $97,650 for medium size cities and $111,300 for large cities.  This calculation assumes that all fire fighters and EMTs insured through KLC work an average of 56 hours per week with at least one 24 hour shift.  If not all fire fighters and EMTs are affected by this legislation, the cost increase to cities would be less.  There are currently 89 cities who insure their fire fighters and EMTs through KLC.  For those cities who purchase insurance from a private insurer, cost increases would be varied, depending on the rates of those private insurance companies.  a representative from KACo indicated that the cost increase for counties would be significantly less than that of the cities since, overall, counties have far fewer employees who work an average of 56 hours per week with one 24 hour shift.  Most counties rely on part-time or volunteer fire fighters and EMTs.  The exception would be larger counties such as Fayette County and Jefferson County, who do utilize full-time fire fighters and EMTs.  
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